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 Schedule of Business 
 



 
-OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL – 10 JULY 2012  

 
SCHEDULE OF BUSINESS 

 
• 9.58 am – The Civic Party will process into the Council Chamber; 
• There will be a meeting of the Democracy & Organisation Committee on the rising of Council in Room 3. 

 
 

AGENDA 
ITEM 

PAGE 
NO. 

MAXIMUM 
DURATION 

APPROX 
START TIME 
TIME LIMIT 

PER DEBATE 

SUBJECT 

PROPOSALS 
(M = Motion; SEC = Seconder; 

Am = Amendment 
S = Statement; Q = Question; 
REC = Recommendation to be 

determined) 
 
 1. 
 

 
1 

 
30 mins 

 
10:00 

 
Minutes  
 
Minutes of the Meeting held on 
15 May 2012 (CC1). 
 
Members are asked to note the 
following change to the Minutes: 
 
Minute 168/12 – first line of last 
paragraph of preamble substitute 
“Cllr Greene” with “Councillor 
Seale”. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 2. 
 

 
1 

   
Apologies for Absence 
 
• Members are asked to 

approve, for the purposes of 

 
 
 
Cllr Hallchurch 
Cllr Jones 
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AGENDA 
ITEM 

PAGE 
NO. 

MAXIMUM 
DURATION 

APPROX 
START TIME 
TIME LIMIT 

PER DEBATE 

SUBJECT 

PROPOSALS 
(M = Motion; SEC = Seconder; 

Am = Amendment 
S = Statement; Q = Question; 
REC = Recommendation to be 

determined) 
Section 85 of the Local 
Government Act 1972, the 
absence of Councillor Peter 
Jones from any meeting of 
the Authority from the date of 
this meeting for six months 
on the grounds of his serious 
ill health; 

 
• The Chairman seeks 

Council’s approval for 
Councillor Patrick Greene to 
act as Deputy Chairman for 
the duration of the Council 
Meeting. 

 

Cllr David Turner - late 

 
 3. 
 

 
2 

   
Declarations of Interest 
 

 
 

 
 4. 

 
2 

   
Official Communications 
 
The Chairman reports as follows: 
 
• Queen’s Honours List 

 
Sir Tony Baldry, Member of 
Parliament for Banbury – 
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Am = Amendment 
S = Statement; Q = Question; 
REC = Recommendation to be 

determined) 
Knighthood for Public and 
Political Service; 
 
Mrs Penny Hannigan, Teaching 
Assistant, Crowmarsh Gifford 
CofE Primary School – BEM for 
service to Education. 
 
• BMW investing a further 

£250 million into its Mini 
production in Oxford. 

 
 

5. 
 
2 

 
 

  
 

 
Appointments 
 
Member’s attention is drawn to 
the additional paper circulated at 
the meeting regarding the 
appointment of 2 Independent 
Person’s. 
 

 
- See Agenda 
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 6. 
 

 
2 

 
 

 
 

 
Petitions and Public Address 
 
 

 
Petitions 
 
Prof Yiannis Ventikos on behalf of the 
Bladon A4095 Action Group; 
 
Mr Ian Leggett, on behalf of Bike Safe, re 
the Local Transport Plan. 

 
 7. 
 

 
2 

 
 

 
 

 
Questions with Notice from 
Members of the Public 
 
 

 
None 

  
8. 

 
2 

 
60 mins 

 
10:30 

 
Local Transport Plan 2011-
2030 Annual Review 2012 

 
(M) Rose 
(SEC)  Hudspeth 
(AM) Tanner                 (see Annex 1)                  
(SEC) J Sanders 
 

 
9 

 
2 

 
20 mins 

 
11:30 

 
2012/13 – Requests for 
Virements 

 
(M) Mallon 
(SEC)  Hudspeth 
(AM) Brighouse      (see Annex 1)                  
(SEC) V. Smith 
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10. 
 
3 

 
20 mins 

 
11:50 

 
Scrutiny Committees – Annual 
Report 

 
(M) Carter 
(SEC)  Lindsay-Gale 
 

 
11 

 
3 

 
5 mins 

 
12:10 

 
Members’ Code of Conduct 
and Registration of Interests 

 
(M) Hudspeth 
(SEC)  Rose 
 

 
12. 

 
4 

 
15 mins 

 
12:15 

 
Report of the Cabinet 
 
Deputy Leader (Rodney Rose) 
 
Children & the Voluntary 
Sector (Louise Chapman) 
 
Finance & Police (Kieron 
Mallon) 
 
 

 
  
 
Q. Armitage (3) 
 
Q. Waine 
 
 
Q. R Smith (5), R Smith (6) 
 
 

 
13. 

 
4 

 
5 mins 

 
12:30 

 
County Council Meeting Dates 

 
(M) Rose 
(SEC)  Hudspeth 
 

 
14. 

 
4 

 
5 mins 

 
12:35 

 
Independent Admission 
Appeals – Panel Member 
Arrangements 

 
(M) Rose 
(SEC)  Hudspeth 
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15. 
 
5 

 
30 mins 

 
12:40 

 
Questions with Notice from 
Members of the Council 
 
(1) J Sanders to Tilley 
(2) J Sanders to Tilley 
(3) Tanner to Rose 
(4) Tanner to Hibbert-Biles 
(5) Tanner to Rose 
(6) Fooks to Rose 
(7) Fooks to Rose 
(8) L Sanders to Hibbert-Biles 
(9) L Sanders to Rose 
(10) L Sanders to Fatemian 
(11) L Sanders to Fatemian 
(12) L Sanders to Fatemian 
(13) L Sanders to Fatemian 
(14) L Sanders to Fatemian 
(15) Hannaby to Fatemian 
 

 
See Annex 2 

 
LUNCH 
 

 
13:10 

    

 
 16. 
 

 
6 

 
30 mins 

 
14:00 

 
Motion From Councillor 
Richard Stevens 
 
 

 
 (M) Stevens 
(SEC)   
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 17. 
 

 
6 

 
30 mins 

 
14:30 

 
Motion From Councillor Larry 
Sanders 
 

 
(M) L Sanders 
(SEC)   
 

 
 18. 
 

 
5 

 
30 mins 

 
15:00 

 
Motion From Councillor John 
Sanders 

 
(M) J Sanders 
(SEC)  J Tanner 
(AM)  Rose                      (see Annex 1)        
(SEC) Hayward 
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ANNEX 1 
 

AMENDMENTS TO MOTIONS ON NOTICE 
 
Agenda Item 8 – Local Transport Plan 2011- 2030 Annual Review 2012 – Amendment to be moved by Councillor John 
Tanner  
 
“The document as revised by Cabinet is accepted except that: 
 
(a) High Speed 2: Policy PT6 to read: “Oxfordshire County Council fully supports the High Speed 2 rail proposals because of 

the positive impact HP2 will have on the British economy, including Oxfordshire”. 11.52 to read: First paragraph, delete last 2 
sentences and replace with: “Oxfordshire County Council is convinced about the overall business case for HS2 and 
welcomes the positive impact the construction of HS2 will have on jobs and businesses in Oxfordshire especially at a time of 
recession.” In the second paragraph delete: “particularly” and insert “nonetheless” 

 
(b) Controlled Parking Zones: 5.42 delete last sentence and replace with: “We would expect that CPZs could offset the cost of 

their operation through charging for the issue of parking permits but that enforcement costs would be met from the Council’s 
general enforcement budgets as with non-CPZ areas”.    

 
(c) Shores Green: 18.31and following, re-word to read: “Oxfordshire County Council welcomes the deletion of the costly 

Cogges Link Road scheme and agrees to take forward the alternative and more effective Shores Green scheme without 
delay.”    

 
(d) Eastern Arc: add at the end of paragraph 13.23: “The new medical research campus at Old Road and the development of 

Oxford Brookes University add to the need for a new strategic approach to traffic in the Headington area of Oxford.”      
 
(e) Capital Programme: “Council further resolves to amend the Capital Programme (Annexe 2 – Appendix D) to install traffic 

lights on the A40 at the junction with Colinwood Road in Oxford to enable vehicles to get in and out of Risinghurst and 
pedestrians and cyclists to cross the A40 safely at this point, using funds made available by the cancellation of the Cogges 
Link Road scheme”.  

 
 
 

P
age 9



 
 
Agenda Item – 9 – 2012/13 – Requests For Virements - Amendment to be moved by Councillor Liz Brighouse 
 
“Council is RECOMMENDED to delete the virement of £349k to the efficiency reserve and add this figure to the carry 
forward of £657k for the Early Intervention Hubs, and to approve other virements larger than £0.5m and the associated 
carry forwards as set out in annex1a and 1b.” 
 
Agenda Item 18 – Motion by Councillor John Sanders - Amendment to be moved by Councillor Rodney Rose 
 
“The Secretary of State refusal to permit the Council compulsorily to purchase the land required for the proposed £20 million 
Cogges Link Road has caused a serious setback to the expectations of the people of Witney.  The Council believes this project was 
wrong and was an extremely expensive mistake.  The Council calls on the Cabinet to investigate with urgency the, Down’s Road, 
Ducklington Lane, Shores Green, West End link along with other proposals with a view to its implementation.” 
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QUESTIONS WITH NOTICE FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL                                                                                 ANNEX 2 
 
Questions are listed in the order in which they were received.  The time allowed for this agenda item will not exceed 30 minutes.  
Should any questioner not have received an answer in that time, a written answer will be provided. 

 

Questions Answers 

1. COUNCILLOR JOHN SANDERS 
 
How many children in Oxford's primary 
schools haven't received parents' first, 
second or third place preferences and what 
percentage is that of the whole cohort? 
 

COUNCILLOR MELINDA TILLEY, CABINET MEMBER FOR EDUCATION 
 
Data as at  18 June 2012 
 
Oxford Residents 
This is an analysis of all applicants whose home address is in the 
designated/catchment 
area of a city primary school (regardless of whether they requested a place at a 
school in Oxford City). The schools concerned are: 
•       Bayards Hill Primary School 
•       Church Cowley St James Church of England Primary School 
•       Cutteslowe Primary School 
•       East Oxford Primary School 
•       Larkrise Primary School 
•       New Hinksey Church of England Primary School 
•       New Marston Primary School 
•       Orchard Meadow Primary School 
•       Pegasus Primary School 
•       Rose Hill Primary School 
•       SS Mary & John Church of England (Aided) Primary School 
•       St Andrew’s Church of England Primary School (Headington) 
•       St Barnabas’ Church of England (Aided) Primary School 
•       St Christopher’s Church of England Primary School (Cowley) 
•       St Ebbe’s Church of England (Aided) Primary School 
•       St Francis’ Church of England Primary School 
•       St Michael’s Church of England (Aided) Primary School, Oxford 
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•       St Nicholas’ Primary School, Oxford 
•       St Philip & St James Church of England (Aided) Primary School 
•       The John Henry Newman Church of England (Aided) Primary School 
•       Windale Primary School 
•       Windmill Primary School 
•       Wolvercote Primary School 
• Wood Farm Primary School 

 
 1570 applications were considered 
 1204 were offered their first preference school - 76.69% 
 128 were offered their second preference school - 8.15% 
 75 were offered their third preference school - 4.78% 
 
  An additional 6 were offered a preferred school which was not listed as 
  one of their first three preferences (e.g. a fourth or fifth ranked 
  school because they had added further preferences) – 0.38% 
 
 Therefore: 
 1413 were offered a place at a preferred school - 90.00% 
  157 did not receive an offer of a place at one of their preferred schools and 
received an alternative ( the nearest school with and available space)  - 10.00% 
 
Greater Oxford City Residents 
 
This is an analysis of all applicants whose home address is in the 
designated/catchment 
 area of a primary school which is in Oxford City (regardless of whether they 
requested 
 a place at a school in Oxford City).  This is the schools listed in the category above 
 with the addition of the following schools: 
 
• Botley Primary School 
• North Hinksey Church of England Primary School  
• Sandhills Primary School 
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• West Oxford Primary School 
 
1750 applications were considered 
1360 were offered their first preference school (77.71%) 
137 were offered their second preference school (7.83%) 
 81 were offered their third preference school (4.63%) 
 
An additional 8 were offered a preferred school which was not listed as one of their 
first three preferences (e.g. a fourth or fifth ranked school because they had added 
further preferences) – 0.46% 
 
Therefore: 
1586 were offered a place at a preferred school - 90.63% 
164 residents did not receive an offer of a place at one of their preferred schools and 
received an alternative ( the nearest school with and available space) - 9.37% 
 
Primary admissions for the County as a whole 
 
7848 applications from Oxfordshire residents were considered 
 6751 Oxfordshire residents were offered their first preference school (86.02%) 
 489 Oxfordshire residents were offered their second preference school (6.23%) 
 190 Oxfordshire residents were offered their third preference school (2.42%) 
 
 An additional 26 Oxfordshire residents were offered a preferred school which was 
not listed as one of their first three preferences (e.g. a fourth or fifth ranked school 
because they had added further preferences) – 0.33% 
 
  Therefore: 
7456 Oxfordshire residents were offered a place at a preferred school - 95.01% 
 392 Oxfordshire residents did not receive an offer of a place at one of their 
preferred schools and received an alternative ( the nearest school with and available 
space) - 4.99% 
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2. COUNCILLOR JOHN SANDERS 
 
How many children are being taxied to 
school because siblings are in different 
schools and how much is that costing the 
council in the current academic year? 
 

COUNCILLOR MELINDA TILLEY, CABINET MEMBER FOR EDUCATION 
 
I am afraid that these data are not held.  
 
Decisions on whether to transport children are based on: 
 
1.  Children  living  in designated/catchment area but the distance is more than the 
statutory distance (ie 2 miles for under 8, 3 miles for over 8). 
2.  Children attending  nearest school which is nearer than their catchment school 
and the distances are  further than those given above. 
3.  The route is less than the distances given above  but the route is considered to 
be  dangerous. 
4.  This is the nearest school with an available place and the distance is more than 
the distances given above. 
 
There are no data on children who might be being transported by taxi and happen to 
 have a sibling in a different school.   
 

3. COUNCILLOR JOHN TANNER 

Now that the Cogges Link Road has been 
stopped by the Government, what 
measures will the County Council take to 
tackle congestion in Witney?  
 

 

COUNCILLOR RODNEY ROSE, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT  
 
Clearly, we have to respect the Secretary of States decision regarding the Cogges 
Link Road but I am very clear that solutions need to be found for the traffic issues in 
and around Witney.  To that end, as Cllr Tanner will have seen in the press, I have 
called for a series of urgent meetings with stakeholders to identify what should be 
done.  It would be wrong to prejudge the outcome of these meetings but I know that 
all those involved share my desire to see a solution to the traffic issues of Witney.   
 
 

4. COUNCILLOR JOHN TANNER 

 
As the new Kidlington Recycling Centre is 
unlikely to go ahead, what plans does the 
County Council have to provide a state-of-
the art recycling center (or centers) for 

COUNCILLOR HIBBERT-BILES, CABINET MEMBER FOR GROWTH & 
INFRASTRUCTURE 
 
The County Council have been working hard to resolve difficult land issues at the 
Langford Lane site in Kidlington.  These issues have not yet been resolved and the 
project is now unlikely to proceed; however, no formal decision has yet been made. 
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residents in and around Bicester, Kidlington 
and Oxford?  
 

Oxfordshire is amongst the very best in the country at recycling and composting with 
a county wide recycling rate of over 60% for 2011/12. We are also very good at not 
producing waste and for 2010/11 had the lowest waste arisings per person of any 
county.  
 
Even though there are very comprehensive district council kerbside collection 
schemes across the county it is accepted that people still require access to a 
recycling centre. If the Kidlington project were not go ahead we would review our 
options.  This would include considering the options for maintaining some form of 
facility at both Ardley and Redbridge.  Plans for a new reuse centre in Bicester are 
being taken forward locally.  This centre would offer local people an alternative 
option for dealing with some of their unwanted items.   
 
Working with the Oxfordshire Waste Partnership we are currently consulting on the 
Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy for Oxfordshire; this strategy provides 
a steer for waste management services delivered by all authorities.  We encourage 
Oxfordshire residents to let us know what they think of all of our services, and what 
they would like to see in the future.  
 
People can take part in the consultation online at  www.oxfordshirewaste.gov.uk , by 
emailing owp@cherwell-dc.gov.uk or in writing to: 
Oxfordshire Waste Partnership 
JMWMS Consultation 
FREEPOST RSCJ-BHGB-BKSG 
Thorpe Lane Depot 
BANBURY 
OX16 4UT 
 
The consultation runs until 3rd August 2012. 
 

5. COUNCILLOR JOHN TANNER 

Given that Councillor Chip Sherwood and I 
are prepared to allocate our locality fund to 
a pedestrian crossing at Weirs Lane in 

COUNCILLOR RODNEY ROSE, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT  
 
Officers are currently programming the schemes requested as part of the Area 
Stewardship Funding following my reminder to Members to submit bids early to 
assist in delivery.  For schemes such as Weirs Lane there is a formal consultation 
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Oxford, when does the Cabinet Member 
expect the much-needed crossing to be in 
place?   

 
 

process that needs to be undertaken and Officers will be discussing this with Cllrs 
Tanner and Sherwood.  Once the consultation process is complete and if 
appropriate has been taken to delegated decisions the scheme will be implemented 
and this will be before the end of the current financial year. 
 

6. COUNCILLOR JEAN FOOKS 

At Council on April 3rd I asked whether you 
were planning to install ‘Trixi’ mirrors at key 
junctions in Oxfordshire, now that they can 
be installed without the need to ask the 
Department of Transport for permission. I 
hear that there are now hundreds of these 
mirrors in London, fixed to traffic lights at 
junctions that enable vehicles to see what 
is coming up on their nearside.  As the 
European Parliament has declined to 
require supplementary mirrors on lorries, 
which would improve the visibility of cyclists 
on the near side, are you willing to 
reconsider your view that you were not in 
favour of them? You did say that you would 
be looking into this; have you been able to 
do so? 

COUNCILLOR RODNEY ROSE, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT  
 
The use of ‘Trixi’ mirrors in Oxfordshire was considered following the issuing of a 
general authorisation of their use by the Department for Transport in February this 
year. However, results including those published by the Institute for Road Safety 
Research in The Netherlands suggest  that such mirrors are not an effective way of 
reducing collisions involving lorries and cyclists.  In view of this we currently have no 
plans to provide them, but will review closely the experience of other  authorities in 
England–in particular London where we understand a significant number have been 
installed – to establish if any benefits are reported, and if so, will then consider their 
use. 
 
 
 

7. COUNCILLOR JEAN FOOKS 

Some years ago there was a plan to tackle 
traffic congestion in North Oxford by 
installing traffic lights on both the 
Woodstock and the Cutteslowe 
roundabouts. This was abandoned as the 
hoped-for funding was not available due to 
cuts in the Regional Transport allocations. 
Congestion has worsened; the air quality 
breaks WHO health guidelines in the 

COUNCILLOR RODNEY ROSE, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT  
 
We continue to be as aware as ever that action is needed to tackle congestion and 
delay at the Wolvercote and Cutteslowe roundabouts.  The county council remains 
committed to delivering improvements here but will not be able to do so until 
significant funding is available.  We’ll be on the lookout for that funding and 
opportunities to work with partners, in particular those arising from the 
redevelopment of the adjacent Northern Gateway site.  In the meantime, we will be 
reviewing the potential solutions at both junctions, as part of our Oxford Transport 
Strategy update work. 
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immediate vicinity. On both counts it is 
urgent to tackle the problem, my 
constituents are pressing me to ask for 
action here. What opportunities do you see 
for finding the necessary funds to address 
the problems?  
 

 
 
 

8. COUNCILLOR LARRY SANDERS 

 
What proportion of Oxfordshire’s waste 
cannot be recycled or composted? What 
are the types of items and materials that 
cannot be recycled or composted? 
 

 

COUNCILLOR HIBBERT-BILES, CABINET MEMBER FOR GROWTH & 
INFRASTRUCTURE 
 
Oxfordshire is one of the very highest performing County Councils in the Country 
with a recycling rate of over 60% in 2011/12.  Our District Council partners are also 
amongst the very best in England, with South Oxfordshire and Vale of the White 
Horse recycling and composting almost 70%. 
 
This excellent performance is only possible through the tremendous efforts of our 
residents who have responded magnificently to their new improved kerbside 
collection schemes. Every household in the county currently enjoys the collection of 
a full range of recyclable materials including food waste. Analysis has shown that in 
the future we should be able to recycle around three quarters of our waste. Where 
materials are not collected for recycling it is because it is not currently cost effective 
for companies to process them, for example old videos are made of a mixture of 
plastics that are difficult to separate, and once separated, there is very little demand 
for the recovered material. 
 
We are also excellent at reducing the amount of waste that we produce. In 2010/11 
our residents produced less waste per head than any other County Council in 
England and we believe that in 2011/12 we will again have the lowest waste arisings 
per head of any County Council in England. To help residents continue to reduce 
their waste we have a well-established and continuing award winning waste 
reduction programme.  
 
People’s opinions and ideas are important to us and we are currently consulting on 
our revised joint waste management strategy and asking what improvements 
councils should be making. If you would like to respond to the strategy consultation 
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please go to www.oxfordshirewaste.gov.uk 
 
 
 

9. COUNCILLOR LARRY SANDERS 

What are the injury and death rates on 
Oxfordshire’s roads for this year? How 
does this compare to previous years? What 
proportion of the people injured or killed 
have been drivers, cyclists and 
pedestrians? What proportion have been 
injured or killed by motorised vehicles and 
what proportion have been injured or killed 
by cyclists? How do the Oxfordshire results 
compare with the rest of the country?  
 

COUNCILLOR RODNEY ROSE, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT  
 
Thank you for your five questions. For 2012, we currently have provisional road 
casualty data available up to the end of May. 
 
Compared to the average for the  equivalent period in the 5 preceding years: 

 
Road deaths (13) are unchanged 

 
Killed and seriously injured (111) are approximately 20% lower 

 
Slight injuries (708) are approximately 10% lower 

 
The number of pedestrian and pedal cyclist accidents were respectively 54 and 112, 
accounting for 8% and 14% respectively of all accidents.  These proportions have 
shown no real change over the last 5 years. 

 
Of the 112 cycle accidents, in 3  a cyclist struck a pedestrian, and in 1 the actions of 
a cyclist resulted in sudden braking and injury to bus occupants. Overall, typically 
60% of accidents involving cyclists result primarily from errors on the part of a motor 
vehicle user, and the remaining 40% errors on the part of the cyclist, although in the 
great majority of incidents the cyclist will sustain injury regardless of the party 
primarily at fault. 
 
Comparative data for 2012 is not available- the Department for Transport only 
published the main results for 2011 last week.    Data for Oxfordshire for 2011 
including comparative information incorporating the DfT data has been prepared and 
will very shortly be available on the Oxfordshire County Council web site. The link is 
http://www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/content/road-casualities 
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10. COUNCILLOR LARRY SANDERS 

Since the RAS assessment instrument 
replaced the previous method of 
assessment a large number of people will 
have had services or money provided by 
the County Council to meet their 
Community Care needs. Many of these will 
have had assessments under both 
methods. What proportion of those who 
have had both forms of assessments have 
had the amount spent on them 
increased/decreased or remained the same 
with the use of the RAS method? 
 

COUNCILLOR ARASH FATEMIAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR ADULT SERVICES 
 
The Resource Allocation System (RAS) itself is not the method of assessment but a 
means by which the assessment is converted into an indicative budget. The 
assessment process itself remains unchanged. The RAS was designed to introduce 
a greater degree of consistency across clients based on their presenting needs. 
Before the RAS the level of the care plan (hours and visits needed) was a judgement 
made by the social worker based on the presenting needs.  Now the presenting 
needs are converted into an indicative budget using a prescribed formula.  It is 
important to note that the budget produced is indicative, not final and will be 
changed if the individual’s needs cannot be met with this level of resources, or 
indeed can be met for less resource. 
 
Currently just fewer than 700 people have been transitioned to a personal budget, as 
opposed to new clients who have only gone through this system.  In 32% of cases 
there was no variation in their budget, in 29% of cases there was a reduction and in 
39% there was an increase in the budget. 
 

11. COUNCILLOR LARRY SANDERS 

Have any Oxfordshire residents placed in 
residential establishments for Learning 
Disabled people with challenging behaviour 
been in establishments which the recent 
CQC review found to be unsatisfactory?  
If there have been any: 
- What has happened to them? Where are 
they now living? 
- What precautions are taken to attempt to 
avoid placing or keeping people in 
unsatisfactory establishments? 
 
 

COUNCILLOR ARASH FATEMIAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR ADULT SERVICES 
 
The specialist health services which we commission in Oxfordshire were all judged 
to be fully compliant in the areas reviewed by the CQC. Of the establishments in 
other areas, we have 16 people placed at 4 establishments where concerns have 
been raised. 15 people were in establishments which CQC had moderate or minor 
concerns and 1 at an establishment where they had major concerns.  There are also 
2 Oxfordshire people with forensic needs at a placement commissioned by the NHS 
Specialised Commissioning Group.  
 
If there have been any: 
- What has happened to them? Where are they now living? 
 
We need to be aware that CQC did not find any abuse comparable to Winterbourne 
View during these inspections and have required improvements, not that the 
establishments be closed. Oxfordshire is following up all the concerns raised by 
carrying out further reviews of the placements for the 16 people, to ensure that the 
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provider has taken the required action and that the service user’s needs are well 
met. This includes liaison with local learning disability and safeguarding teams and 
discussion with CQC. If the concerns are not adequately addressed, we will seek 
alternative placements, and until they are addressed we would not make a new 
placement at the establishment.  Particular attention is obviously been focused on 
the one establishment where CQC had major concerns but we are not ignoring any 
concerns that have been identified. 
 
What precautions are taken to attempt to avoid placing or keeping people in 
unsatisfactory establishments? 
 
• Oxfordshire aims to help people with complex needs to remain in their own 

homes in the local area wherever possible. We commission 9 specialist hospital 
beds for people with learning disabilities within the county, specialist supported 
living for people with learning disabilities and autism or enduring mental health 
needs, and a multi-disciplinary Learning Disability Team which supports people 
with complex needs to remain in their own homes.  

• These locally commissioned services are procured through a competitive tender 
process which includes thorough checks on quality. They are monitored by our 
Quality Monitoring Team and by CQC. 

• We do place some people with complex needs in spot placements outside the 
county (both in specialist hospitals and in residential care homes) where we are 
not able to meet their needs locally at the time that they require it. Care 
managers check recent CQC reports, speak to the safeguarding team and the 
local Learning Disability Team, visit the establishment and encourage family 
members to visit before a placement is made. 

• These spot placements are reviewed by care managers responsible for the 
person’s care plan. After the abuses at Winterbourne were exposed, Oxfordshire 
reviewed and strengthened its quality checking procedures. A pre-placement and 
quality checking process has been designed and implemented to support care 
managers in looking beyond the review of the individual care plan and identifying 
indicators which might cause concern. Additional checks before and during 
specialist hospital placements have also been implemented. 
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12. COUNCILLOR LARRY SANDERS 

I know a great deal of work has been done 
to reduce the numbers of people kept in 
hospital unnecessarily. Unfortunately these 
do not yet seem to have succeeded. How 
many delays are attributable to both the 
County Council and the NHS, and how 
many to each separately? How many 
delays are connected with difficulties in 
placing people in residential care?  
 

COUNCILLOR ARASH FATEMIAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR ADULT SERVICES 
 
The latest figures are for the week ending July 1, 2012.  148 people were recorded 
as delays, with 84 being the responsibility of NHS, 31 the Council and 27 being joint 
responsibilities. 6 people were delayed in out of county trusts and the detail of 
responsibility for those 6 days is not yet available.  23 of these people were awaiting 
a care home, 19 of which are to be Council funded, 2 NHS and 2 jointly. 
 
At the end of March 182 were delayed, (92 NHS responsibility, 58 Council and 32 
both). In the first 3 months of 2012/13 delays fell by 34 (19%); NHS delays by 8 
(9%); Council delays by 27 (47%) and responsibility of both organisations by 5 
(16%). 42 people were delayed in hospital waiting for a care home placements at the 
end of March. In the first 3 months of 2012/13 therefore care home delays fell by 19 
or 42%. 
 
The current demand for placements is just over 10 per week – and the number of 
care home placements has increased steadily over the last few years especially for 
the number of people coming out of hospital into a care home. In 2011/12 
Oxfordshire made 558 permanent admissions to care homes of people over 65. 
However with the population of Oxfordshire, and based on benchmark data from 
other authorities we would expect to place around 440 people. Data provided 
recently from the Audit Commission1 showed that Oxfordshire was in the top quartile 
in the country for admitting people to a care home from hospital.  
 
The Council budgeted for 7 care home placements per week for 2012/13.  Winter 
pressures money from the Department of Health was used to increase this to 10 
until the end of May.  The underspending on the Older People pooled budget has 
been used to fund the costs of 3 additional care home placements from June 
through to the end of September (as well as the costs in future years of the extra 

                                                      
1 Audit Commission Report 'Joining Up Health and Social Care) 
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placements made before June). However, the current level of care home placements 
is not financially sustainable in the longer term. It is also inconsistent with the agreed 
policy direction set out in the Business Strategy.  Urgent discussions are taking 
place with the NHS to ensure that care needs can be met in alternative ways which 
reduce the demand for care home placements.  
 

13. COUNCILLOR LARRY SANDERS 

What are the most recent figures for the 
proportion of Oxfordshire residents 
receiving fully paid NHS Continuing Care? 
How does this compare to the rest of the 
country? 
 

COUNCILLOR ARASH FATEMIAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR ADULT SERVICES 
 
The new contract for the reablement service is one that has been based on the 
national Care Services Efficiency Delivery programme’s work on reablement. This 
will enable Oxfordshire to support 3,250 people to receive a reablement service and 
55% of those people will require no on-going care. The current provider is confident 
it will deliver this level of performance and has at times over the last year exceeded 
the 55% target. Although the current and new reablement contract has not taken into 
account the findings of the recent Demos report we are confident that the new 
contract will have a significant positive impact in supporting more older people to live 
independently at home.  
 
As part of the next commissioning review of the reablement and rehabilitation 
service due to be undertaken early next year officers will look into the performance 
of the current contract as well as national benchmarking and relevant research 
reports including the option of a more community focused service as identified in the 
Demos report. 
 
 

14. COUNCILLOR LARRY SANDERS 

A recent study by Demos, reported in a 
recent edition of Community Care 
magazine reported that “Reablement is 
failing to deliver maximum impact because 
of shortcomings including a ‘narrow’ focus 
on supporting people within their own 
homes.” They said that “helping people 
reconnect with social networks and pursue 

COUNCILLOR ARASH FATEMIAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR ADULT SERVICES 
 
The new contract for the reablement service is one that has been based on the 
national Care Services Efficiency Delivery programme’s work on reablement. This 
will enable Oxfordshire to support 3,250 people to receive a reablement service and 
55% of those people will require no on-going care. The current provider is confident 
it will deliver this level of performance and has at times over the last year exceeded 
the 55% target. Although the current and new reablement contract has not taken into 
account the findings of the recent Demos report we are confident that the new 
contract will have a significant positive impact in supporting more older people to live 
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hobbies was vital to improving well-being 
and reducing the risk of hospital 
readmissions.” How is this community 
engagement model of reablement reflected 
in the current contract? 

independently at home.  
 
As part of the next commissioning review of the reablement and rehabilitation 
service due to be undertaken early next year officers will look into the performance 
of the current contract as well as national benchmarking and relevant research 
reports including the option of a more community focused service as identified in the 
Demos report. 
 

15. COUNCILLOR JENNY HANNABY 

In answer to the Delayed Transfer of Care 
Dr Richard Stephens has put his head on 
the block and promised to resolve the crisis 
through the ACE programme. As he is in 
danger of having his head removed from 
his shoulders can the Cabinet member for 
Adult Service assure this Council and the 
elderly patients who through no fault of their 
own are imprisoned in much needed 
hospital beds, that the extra measure being 
put in place under the guidance of our 
own officer John Dixon will be effective and 
we will see an immediate increase in 
patients being rescued from their situation. 

 

COUNCILLOR ARASH FATEMIAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR ADULT SERVICES 
 
In answer to the Delayed Transfer of Care Dr Richard Stephens has put his head on 
the block and promised to resolve the crisis through the ACE programme. As he is in 
danger of having his head removed from his shoulders can the Cabinet member for 
Adult Service assure this Council and the elderly patients who through no fault of 
their own are imprisoned in much needed hospital beds, that the extra measure 
being put in place under the guidance of our own officer John Dixon will be effective 
and we will see an immediate increase in patients being rescued from their situation. 
 
Like her, I am extremely anxious to see a reduction in the number of delays.  I know 
that progress has been slower than we would like.  However, I do want to stress that 
progress has been made in the last few months especially with regard to the delays 
which are the responsibility of social care.  We are committed to making further 
progress.  Key priorities for me are to see Oxford Health increase the number of 
people who go through the reablement service (as we have agreed with them); to 
address the high level of referrals for bed based care and find alternative ways of 
meeting care needs; and to work with health colleagues to simplify assessment and 
discharge arrangements for those leaving hospital.  We also need to make sure that 
the significant investment in community based services is used to best effect. 
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Part 9.1, Appendix Members who are also Members of a District Council in Oxfordshire 
 

17 May 2011 9-11 

Members who are also Members of 
a District Council in Oxfordshire 

 
Cherwell District Council 
 
Councillor Alyas Ahmed Councillor Timothy Hallchurch MBE  

Councillor Billington Councillor Kieron Mallon 

Councillor Norman Bolster Councillor G.A. Reynolds 

Councillor Ann Bonner Councillor Lawrie Stratford  

Councillor Mrs Catherine Fulljames  Councillor Nicholas P. Turner  

Councillor Michael Gibbard  
 
Oxford City Council 
 
Councillor Mohammed Altaf-Khan Councillor Sajjad Hussain Malik (Saj) 

Councillor Alan Armitage Councillor Susanna Pressel 

Councillor Roy Darke Councillor Val Smith 

Councillor Jean Fooks Councillor John Tanner 

Councillor John Goddard  
 
South Oxfordshire District Council 
 
Councillor Tony Harbour  Councillor Bill Service 

Councillor Anne Purse  Councillor David Turner 
 
Vale of White Horse District Council 
 
Councillor Marilyn Badcock Councillor Peter Jones 

Councillor Mike Badcock Councillor A.M. Lovatt 

Councillor Jenny Hannaby  Councillor Melinda Tilley 
 
West Oxfordshire District Council 
 
Councillor Louise Chapman Councillor Hilary Hibbert-Biles  

Councillor Pete Handley Councillor Ian Hudspeth  

Councillor David Harvey  Councillor Neil Owen 

Councillor Steve Hayward  
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